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Dear Mrs Jones
I write in response to comments raised by the Standing Committee on Justice and Community Safety (Legislative Scrutiny Role) (the Committee) in Scrutiny Report 6, concerning Education and Care Services National Law Amendment Act 2017 (Victoria).
The Committee sought my view as to how the Committee’s scrutiny principles are intended to apply to national laws such as the Education and Care Services National Law Amendment Act 2017 (Victoria) (the National Law).  I refer to previous correspondence, from the former Minister for Education on 11 April 2016 as background, and take the opportunity to provide my views on the Committee’s questions.
I agree with the Committee that the task is relevant to Principle (1) of the Resolution and not as a Bill under Principle (3).  The amendments to the National Law are treated in the ACT as an instrument of a legislative nature made under an Act which is subject to disallowance by the Assembly, they are not a Bill that would engage Principle (3).
In this vein, section 7 of the Applying Act excludes the ACT’s Legislation Act 2001 from applying to the National Law, consequently the Assembly’s power to disallow an amendment to the national law does not extend to amending or varying the effect of an amendment.  An amendment could be achieved by the introduction of a Bill to amend the Applying Act.
In relation to the application of section 38 of the Human Rights Act 2004 (HRA) and how the Committee applies scrutiny of this National Law, section 38 of the HRA does not require the Committee to scrutinise an amendment because an amendment is not a Bill but is in the nature of subordinate legislation.
It is open for the Committee to scrutinise an amendment under principle (1) of the Resolution, which enables the application of similar considerations to the human rights considerations required imposed under section 38 of the HRA.  As noted by the Committee, the explanatory material to the amendment provides comprehensive discussion on human rights.

Adoption of national laws in the ACT
I appreciate the Committees concerns and interest in the application of scrutiny principles to federated or national laws, where the ACT Legislative Assembly relinquishes aspects of Executive or Legislative powers to another body.

Given the issues raised by these models of national law, and keeping in mind the increase of federated laws being adopted by States and Territories generally, I believe that the Attorney General may be best placed to engage in a broader dialogue with the Committee on this issue.

Yours sincerely

Yvette Berry MLA

Minister for Education and Early Childhood Development
CC Gordon Ramsay MLA, Attorney General.
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